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Let Your “Yes” 

 be “Yes”  
 

My Dear  

Eastern Diocesan Family: 
 

 In the Gospel of Matthew 

we read; “Let your word be ‘Yes, 

Yes’ or ‘No, No’; anything more 

than this comes from the evil 

one.”(Matthew 5:37) 

 What a difference between the standard Jesus sets for us, and 

the standard of the world. A person can particularly notice this when 

they find themselves surrounded by all the sights and sounds of an 

election season. It just seems that we are being bombarded by 

political ads, speeches, rallies, cable and broadcast channel reporting 

that continues to share half-truths, mis-truths and all out lies. To 

paraphrase the Scripture quote above, the world says “Let your ‘Yes’ 

be maybe, kinda and your ‘No’ be maybe, kinda, it all comes from 

what you want to believe.” It’s like a quote from the book Quo Vadis 

“What is truth? The actual verse comes from John 18:38 where Pilate 

asks the question of Jesus: “Pilate asked him, “What is truth?” 

 There is a darkness in the world that allows evil to hide in many 

places. Jesus said, “For all who do evil hate the light and do not come 

to the light, so that their deeds may not be exposed” (John 3:20).  

 Saint Paul wrote in Romans, Chapter 13: “Let every person be 

subject to the governing authorities; for there is no authority except 

from God, and those authorities that exist have been instituted by 

God. Therefore whoever resists authority resists what God has 

appointed, and those who resist will incur judgment. For rulers are not 

a terror to good conduct, but to bad. Do you wish to have no fear of 

the authority? Then do what is good, and you will receive its approval; 

for it is God’s servant for your good. But if you do what is wrong, you 

should be afraid, for the authority does not bear the sword in vain 
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 It is the servant of God to execute wrath on the wrongdoer. Therefore one must be subject, not 

only because of wrath but also because of conscience. For the same reason you also pay taxes, for the 

authorities are God’s servants, busy with this very thing. Pay to all what is due them—taxes to whom 

taxes are due, revenue to whom revenue is due, respect to whom respect is due, honor to whom honor 

is due. Owe no one anything, except to love one another; for the one who loves another has fulfilled the 

law. The commandments, “You shall not commit adultery; You shall not murder; You shall not steal; You 

shall not covet”; and any other commandment, are summed up in this word, “Love your neighbor as 

yourself.” Love does no wrong to a neighbor; therefore, love is the fulfilling of the law. Besides this, you 

know what time it is, how it is now the moment for you to wake from sleep. For salvation is nearer to us 

now than when we became believers; the night is far gone, the day is near. Let us then lay aside the 

works of darkness and put on the armor of light; let us live honorably as in the day, not in reveling and 

drunkenness, not in debauchery and licentiousness, not in quarreling and jealousy. Instead, put on the 

Lord Jesus Christ, and make no provision for the flesh, to gratify its desires.”  

 So what do we do, as Christian and Catholic faithful who have to live in this world? Again 

Scripture tells us: But our citizenship is in heaven, and it is from there that we are expecting a Savior, the 

Lord Jesus Christ  (Philippians 3:20). See, I am sending you out like sheep into the midst of wolves; so 

be wise as serpents and innocent as doves (Matthew 10:16). Give therefore to the emperor the things 

that are the emperor’s, and to God the things that are God’s”(Matthew 22:21b). No one after lighting a 

lamp puts it under the bushel basket, but on the lampstand, and it gives light to all in the house. In the 

same way, let your light shine before others, so that they may see your good works and give glory to 

your Father in heaven (John 5:15-16). I have said this to you, so that in me you may have peace. In the 

world you face persecution. But take courage; I have conquered the world (John 16:33).  

 As we approach Election Day, Tuesday, November 5th, let us give unto Caesar that which is 

Caesar’s. Let us do so knowing that our first citizenship is to the kingdom of our Lord Jesus Christ. May 

we always carry ourselves as Jesus’ disciples, faithful to His teachings and rule.  

 

 In just a few days we Polish National Catholics of the Eastern Diocese will exercise a form of 

representative democracy as we engage in holy synod. May the Holy Spirit be a part of our gathering 

and may His grace, wisdom and guidance impel the synod to manifest God’s will for the good work and 

building up of the Eastern Diocese. 

         Bishop Paul 

  



The Messenger –Quarterly Newsletter of the Eastern Diocese — Volume 14, Issue #3, September 2024 

3 

 

Resolutions of the XXVI General Synod  
of the Polish National Catholic Church  

 

 

 

  Whereas, we the delegates to the XXVI General Synod of the Polish National 

Catholic Church—representatives of the holy People of God—have convened under 

the leadership of our Prime Bishop and Bishops in Scranton, Pennsylvania, from the 18th through the 21st days of 

October in the year 2022;  

 Whereas, we were strengthened, enlightened and sanctified by our Lord Jesus Christ, Himself, truly 

present in our very midst through Word and Sacrament during the celebration of the Most Holy Eucharist, 

concelebrated by our Prime Bishop and Bishops at St. Stanislaus Bishop and Martyr Cathedral, first parish of the 

Polish National Catholic Church, and as Eucharistic people, and proclaim it as the most beautiful and important 

aspect of the great work of these blessed days;  

 Whereas, all of the Bishops of the Union of Scranton—the Most Reverend Anthony Mikovsky, the Right 

Reverend John Mack, the Right Reverend Paul Sobiechowski, the Right Reverend Bernard Nowicki, the Right 

Reverend Jarosław Rafalko, the Most Reverend Robert Nemkovich, and the Most Reverend Roald Flemestad—

were gathered around God’s altar to witness the Most Reverend Ottar Myrseth of the Nordic Catholic Church 

sign the Declaration of Scranton and to welcome him into the Union of Scranton;  

 Whereas, we offer our gratitude to the Central Diocese of the Church, under the leadership of the Right 

Reverend Bernard Nowicki, and all those who selflessly assumed and attentively carried out the responsibilities 

of planning and hosting this Holy Synod;  

 Whereas, the Polish National Catholic Church joyfully celebrates the 125th Anniversary of its Institution, 

and we offer our humble and sincere gratitude to God for Bishop Franciszek Hodur and the dedicated and 

faithful parishioners who, under the guidance of the Holy Spirit, sacrificed much in working together to organize 

our beloved Church;  

 Whereas, we recognize the foundation that was laid at the XXIV and bolstered at the XXV General 

Synods of the Polish National Catholic Church regarding our Future Direction and acclaim the efforts made 

over the last eight years by the Future Direction Subcommittee, wishing to especially recognize the enthusiasm 

of the Very Reverend Robert Nemkovich, Jr., as he steps down from the chairmanship of the Subcommittee and 

praying that the Holy Spirit will guide another dedicated disciple in leading these endeavors in the coming years;  

 Whereas, we received an impassioned and enthusiastic report from the National United Youth 

Association as delivered by its president Jorge Hernandez Arjona, and now pledge our support to National 

United Youth endeavors, and are zealously committed to work for growth or establishment of youth groups 

within our parishes, and for increased attendance at the biennial National Youth Convocations for which the 

Polish National Union of America has announced its gracious establishment of scholarships to provide financial 

assistance to youth who wish to attend the Convocations;  
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 Therefore, fervently praying that Almighty God, One in the Blessed Trinity, through the prayers of Our 

Lady, St. Stanislaus and all the Angels and Saints, will bring forth abundant fruit from the proceedings of this 

XXVI General Synod, and as we now prepare to return to our parishes and build up Christ’s Church by execut-

ing its work, we hereby resolve:  

 To continually draw our strength from the Most Holy Eucharist and the whole Sacramental life of the 

Church; to seek the true enlightenment that comes to us from the Sacred Scriptures and through the holy teach-

ings of the Church; to selflessly embrace the sacrificial work that Christ has entrusted to our care by fulfilling His 

Two Great Commandments of Love; to faithfully walk the pathway of Christian discipleship as marked out by 

the pristine faith of the Undivided Church of the first millennium; and to plainly show the Polish National Cath-

olic Church to be an integral part of the One, Holy, Catholic and Apostolic Church founded by Christ and pro-

fessed within the Creed, by the bold witness of our words, by the shining example of our compassion, mercy 

and charity, and by our own lives of true and abiding holiness.  

 Respectfully submitted on this 21st day of October in the year 2022, by the Resolution Committee of the 

XXVI General Synod of the Polish National Catholic Church.  

 

Liz Kaniewski                                                            Marilyn Folcik  

Western Diocese                                                        Eastern Diocese  

 

Jorge Hernandez Arjona                                                       Rev. Dr. Scott J. Lill  

                                  Central Diocese                                                          Buffalo-Pittsburgh Diocese  
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Resolutions of the XVI Eastern Diocese Synod  

October 10, 2020  
 

 Due to the Coronavirus and the inability to meet face to face, the XVI Synod of the Eastern Diocese 
convened virtually October 10, 2020. Hosted by Blessed Trinity Parish, Fall River MA the Synod was sum-
moned under the authority of Right Rev Paul Sobiechowski, Bishop Ordinary of the Eastern Diocese and 
attended virtually by the Most Rev Anthony Mikovsky, Prime Bishop of the PNCC. Very Rev Robert Nem-
kovich Jr served as the moderator for this virtual Synod. Additionally, Bishop Paul Hewitt, Bishop Ordinary 
of the Diocese of the Holy Cross joined us and presented to the Synod.  

The Synod began with a morning prayer which set the tone and inspiration for the proceedings of the day. 
Through our deliberations, we learned and discussed the following:  

 Whereas, we are thankful to Bishop Sobiechowski, our senior priests-Very Rev Joseph Krusienski, 
Very Rev Joseph Soltysiak and Very Rev Robert Nemkovich Jr for the planning and execution of a very 
successful virtual Synod; additional gratitude is extended to Very Rev Robert Nemkovich Jr for hosting and 
moderating this Synod. 

 Whereas we acknowledge the active participation of the delegates, guests, and clergy in fulfilling 
their discipleship role entrusted to them as members of our Holy Church and through their attendance and 
commitment in spreading God’s word throughout our communities, our diocese and our Church.  

 Whereas we as delegates, reflect upon the legacy of faith set forth upon us by our organizer, Bishop 
Francis Hodur, the clergy, and organizers of the Church.  

 Whereas, we continue to support the endeavors of Future Direction and the overall theme of Disci-
pleship towards increasing growth and membership, lifelong learning and renewed Spirituality among all 
members; to expanding community engagement efforts; and to enabling joyful responses to God’s call to 
Sacred Vocations and service. 

 Whereas we acknowledge the work of the Eastern Diocese Strategic Planning Committee who over 
four years has worked diligently to:  

 a. increase the awareness of our church by enabling parishes to use more social media technolo-
gies, especially Facebook in promoting masses and special services, and various events and fund-raising 
activities.  

 b. encourage the expansion of community engagement efforts among our parishes as a way of ex-
emplifying our Christian discipleship to help those in need, those in transition, and those organizations 
striving to assist others.  

 Whereas, the Eastern Diocese Strategic Planning Committee presented to this Synod body a four 
year strategic and action plan devoted to commitment and moving forward, to tradition and branding, to 
growth by expanding our digital efforts and community involvements, and to reporting our efforts that will 
measure our success and achievements.  

 We, therefore, seek the grace and strength from our Lord, Jesus Christ to embrace the work He has 
entrusted to our care, to be inspired to execute the proceedings of this Synod as we return to our parishes 
and to stay strong in our commitment and firm in our Catholic faith as members of the PNCC in spite of the 
everchanging and challenging environment around us. With truth, work, and struggle, we shall and will 
continue to succeed!  

 

Respectfully Submitted, October 10, 2020 by the Resolution Committee of the XVI Eastern Diocese Synod 
of the Polish National Catholic Church  
 

Shirley Mietlicki-Floyd (Central Seniorate); Laurel Curylo (Central Seniorate); Larry Gagnon (Northeast 
Seniorate); Tom Zarek (Northeast Seniorate) and Very Rev Joseph Krusienski (Southwest Seniorate)  
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THE EASTERN DIOCESE  

“KNOW YOUR FAITH-GROW IN CHRIST”   

ANNUAL PROGRAM  2024 

 

 

     In the year 2024, the Eastern Diocese is offering a program to help church members to better under-

stand the faith they share and to feel comfortable sharing that faith with others. 

     Presented through the auspices of the Diocesan Mission and Evangelism Commission, the program fo-

cuses on the current crisis of Christian Identity, the sources of Christian strength,  and the challenges the 

believers have to face living in the world.  

 

Being Christians Today: Christian Identity, sources of strength, and challenges 

The topics of the monthly presentations are:  

 

• January: Holy Scripture in the life of the faithful - Deacon Justin Daviault 

• February:  The Church and Christian Community - Fr. Sr. Joseph Krusienski 

• March:  Christian Family – Fr. Pawel Lukaszewicz 

• April: Holy Mass – Fr. Pawel Dudek 

• May: Prayer and Meditation – Fr. Krzysztof Rogalski 

• June:  The Seven Sacraments - Fr. Sr. Robert Nemkovich 

• July:  The Ten Commandments – Fr. Henryk Wos 

•  August: The Two Commandments of Love – Fr. Adam Czarnecki  

• September: Christian Tradition (Fathers of the Church, Saints and Martyrs) – Fr. Robert Koerber 

• October: Why Does God Let Us Suffer? Presence of evil, social injustice, wars - Fr. Thomas 

Walsh  

• November: Present-day dangers for the Christian - Fr. Adam Piekarzewski  

• December:   Being Christian today – Fr. Andrew Tenus  

 

  Each unit will have biblical texts as a starting point, lecture, meditation, discussion, and practical applica-

tions.  

The Eastern Diocese virtual Program  study is led on the second Thursday of the month at 7 PM. To 

register email either revpauls@yahoo.com or ksobiechowski@yahoo.com  

mailto:ksobiechowski@yahoo.com
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From our parishes… 
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By Karen Sobiechowski 
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By Karen Sobiechowski 
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From our parishes… 

 

Our Saviour’s Parish, Woonsocket, RI 
 

 

 

 

 

• Annual Golf Tournament  

 On Saturday, July 27, 2024 Our Saviour’s Parish sponsored its 

5th Golf Tournament. The event was held at New England Country 

Club in Bellingham with a shotgun start at 1:30 pm.  

 Included in the $150 per golfer were a round of golf, cart, lunch at the turn and some free tickets for 

different raffles. Raffles, split the pot, and silent auction were waiting for players as well. This year we had over 

60 players and the weather was excellent.  

 Thank you to all who helped to organize this 5th parish golf tournament, especially parish chairman, 

Gerry Ethier. Thank you to all who helped that day: Nancy Ethier, Carol Bibeault, Ed Surowiec, Kerri Ethier 

Allen, Edmund Fox, and Fr. Henryk, Thank you to all sponsors and golfers, especially from our parish: Gerry 

Ethier, Andre Bibeault, Michael Kuchar, Jacob 

Forbes, Jeff Ethier, Jeff Allen, and to all who 

helped to make this event a success.  
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• Community Outreach  

       Each third Saturday of the month Our Saviour’s serves Free Lunch to the local community from 11am-

12:30pm.  

     This lunch is for everybody who stops by; no questions asked. In winter season we serve a delicious 

hot soup, prepared by our “master cook” Lonnie Watson, with crackers, snacks, and water. In summer we 

serve ham &cheese sandwiches, American chop suey, dynamite, and other food as well. 

 Each time we distribute around 65-75 lunches. There are many people in need of a hot meal in the nearby 

area.  In winter, we also support Harvest Community Men’s Shelter in Woonsocket, where there are 30 men 

each night. Hot soup is delivered to them as well. 

 

 Other places where our  lunches are distributed are Gerard J. Bouley Field and WW2 Veterans Park in 

Woonsocket. There are many homeless there who always enjoy our meal and other help as well.  

  

 Thank you to all parishioners for volunteering for this parish outreach. God bless you for your great 

heart and  brotherly love for the less fortunate.  
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• Parishioners making pierogi  for the Polish Food Sale (November 9, 2024) 

  Great team of nice people working together for the church. God bless you All! 
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• Happy Birthday to our parishioner Eddie Nawrocki 

 

 On Sunday, July 28th, 2024, we joyfully celebrated Mr. Edward Nawrocki’s 95th birthday at Our 

Saviour’s Parish, where he has been a cherished lifelong member. After a heartfelt Mass, parishioners and 

guests gathered for a delightful lunch, enjoying wonderful music as Eddie graciously played and sang a 

few lovely songs. 

 Wishing you, dear Eddie, countless blessings and much happiness in the years to come! 
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• Goodbye, Summer…Hello Fall! 

Just like the seasons change and we prepare for the 2024 Holiday Season, Our Saviour’s Parish did 

the same to prepare for our Fall Fundraiser, a “Meat Raffle and MORE” event. We decorated the church 

hall, we arranged the price tables and the kitchen crew made a complementary meal. Then we were ready 

for our guests. 

Patricia Kaczorowski, Christine Kozlik, and 

Valerie Popek filled the 17 themed tables (Halloween, 

Thanksgiving, Christmas, and New Year's) with 

“treasures". The Penny Social Table and Special 

Raffle tables were loaded with prizes... Split-the-Pot, 

too. 

Carol Bibeault, Gerry Ethier, and Ed Surowiec 

manned these tables. The greeter and chairlift 

operator was Joe Kozlik. Edmund Fox and Gail 

Surowiec sold the Meat Raffle passes ($20.00) 

Sausage, White Bean, and Kale Soup were served by 

Lonnie Watson. Sally Watson was our official 

photographer, Chris Kozlik assisted with beverages 

and dessert. Philip Kaczorowski welcomed the 

attendees and explained the details of the raffle. 

Additional helpers were Valerie Popek (Mystery 

Envelopes), Olivia Solecki {Ticket Collector), and 

Robert and Michael Watson (Prize Runners).  

Everyone enjoyed the evening especially if you 

held the winning ticket number. Due to all the 

"Freebies" available on each table, everyone went 

home a "winner".  

Good food, good, friends, and good fun filled the church hall with excitement and a sense of 

community, too.  
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Join us for our next Meat Raffle on January 31, 2025.  

As chairperson of this event, I would like to wish you and your 

families LOVE, Peace, and Joy as you prepare for the upcoming 

Holiday season. 

By Patricia Kaczorowski 
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• Summer School supplies collection 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 In alignment with the directives of the Eastern Diocese Mission and Evangelism Commission, Our 

Saviour’s Parish organized a collection of school supplies to support children in the Woonsocket area who 

may be unable to purchase necessary items for back-to-school. 

 Throughout July and August, our generous parishioners filled boxes in the church vestibule with an 

array of school supplies. These donations were delivered to Globe Park Elementary School in Woonsocket 

by Phil Kaczorowski. The school principal, Mrs. Nichelle Kennell, expressed her heartfelt gratitude for the 

generous contribution. Thank you to everyone who participated in this meaningful initiative! 

 



The Messenger –Quarterly Newsletter of the Eastern Diocese — Volume 14, Issue #3, September 2024 

49 

 

We are happy to have a new altar server at our parish. Michael is already a great helper at the altar. 

Congratulations!  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

By Fr. Henryk Wos 
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From our parishes… 
 

    Holy Trinity Parish, Webster, MA 
 

 

• Monthly Veteran Breakfast 

    We continue to do our prayer breakfast for the local veterans on the last 

Saturday of the month. They enjoy a good hearty breakfast and some 

conversation. 

 The event is always well attended. It’s a great time for the veterans and 

their spouses  to gather together to socialize.   

  Thank you to all parishioners for supporting these monthly outreach 

events. Serving others in their needs is a sign of 

their Christian care and brotherly love.  
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• Summer School supplies collection 

 Thank you to all our parishioners for your generous 

support of our school supplies collection this summer! We 

collected a wonderful 

array of items, which 

were distributed to 

local elementary 

schools. Your 

kindness and 

generosity are truly 

appreciated. God 

bless you all!  

 

 

• Parish auction  

 Twice a month 

Holy Trinity Parish 

rents the parish hall 

for an auction.  

 The ladies of 

the church run the 

kitchen serving food 

and drinks. We’ve made crafts which we get to sell at 

the auction also. And they run a 50/50 raffle with half of 

the proceeds going to Holy Trinity.  

   It’s a great way for Holy Trinity to get our name 

out into the public more and we often go home with 

some great deals.  

 

• Restoration work 

 Thank you to Bob for painting parish kitchen, to Jose for renewing 2 processional crosses in the 

church. for sponsoring the renovation of the bathroom in the parish hall. Job well done.  

 

By Fr. Henryk Wos 
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  From our parishes… 
 

       St. Valentine ‘s Parish, Northampton, MA 
 

 



The Messenger –Quarterly Newsletter of the Eastern Diocese — Volume 14, Issue #3, September 2024 

53 

 



The Messenger –Quarterly Newsletter of the Eastern Diocese — Volume 14, Issue #3, September 2024 

54 

 



The Messenger –Quarterly Newsletter of the Eastern Diocese — Volume 14, Issue #3, September 2024 

55 

 



The Messenger –Quarterly Newsletter of the Eastern Diocese — Volume 14, Issue #3, September 2024 

56 

 

From our parishes… 

Saint Casimir’s Parish, Lowell, MA 

 

 

• Ladies of St. Casimir's Summer Solstice Afternoon Tea 
 

 ANS Treasurer Paula Jones invited the ladies of St. Casimir's to a 

special summer afternoon tea party. Paula created a very special menu, 

which started off with mimosas, assorted teas, and appetizers of cheese 

and crackers, mini vegetable quiches and lemon blueberry scones with lem-

on curd. 

 The main entree featured curried turkey and apple on marble bread, 

smoked salmon with cream cheese and dill on pumpernickel, and mini BLTs on a biscuit. Tea cookies 

were served for dessert. 

 After we enjoyed the lovely food, Paula's husband David, an 

avid photographer who specializes in landscape photography, 

gave a presentation of award winning images taken by members 

on the Merrimack Valley Camera Club of North Andover MA. 

 Two lucky members of St. Casimir's won prints of David's 

photography. Janice Klimzcak won a landscape taken in Acadia 

Park in Nova Scotia Canada. 

Elaine Holsberger won a 

black and white print of the 

interior of a control room of a 

ship. 

 Thanks to Paula for 

putting together this afternoon 

tea and to David for sharing 

his wonderful photography 

with us. 

 

  

 

       Janice Klimczak displays her print 

Joyce Normand and Beverly Runowicz enjoy mimosas David Jones explains how he achieves special effects 

David Jones, photographer,  and 
Elaine Holsberger with her print. 
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• St. Casimir’s Summer Gardeners 
 

 This spring St. Casimir’s undertook a beau-

tification project to improve the appearance of our 

exterior  property. Bushes were trimmed, mulch 

was put down, weeds were attacked, 

new  perennials were added and  annuals were 

planted in containers.  

 A crew of volunteer gardeners worked to 

make sure the flowers were watered and cared for 

all summer.  There was a schedule and each day 

the volunteer gardeners tended the plants.  

 Our dedicated summer garden crew includ-

ed Deb, Beverly, Monica, Jacob and Jo Ann. 

 

 

• The "Chasing Annie Powell" Project 
 

         Annie Powell (1859-1952) is a recently dis-

covered street photographer who is likely respon-

sible for 3,000 “anonymous” photos of Lowell, MA 

found in books, postcards and university libraries. 

Annie Powell took pictures of Lowell and its inhab-

itants at the beginning of the twentieth century. 

Included in her collection were various ethnic 

groups within their neighborhoods. When Annie 

passed away, her photographs were found in her home, some of which have been made into posters. 

        The "Chasing Annie Powell" Project celebrates Annie’s work in and around Lowell. From spring 2024–

October 2025 the city of Lowell will distribute 100 posters to local businesses, nonprofits and government 

agencies that now occupy buildings or have addresses on streets that Annie photographed one-hundred 

years ago.The goal is to show how Lowell neighborhoods appeared in Annie’s time in relation to Lowell to-

day. 

 St. Casimir's has been chosen to participate in the “Chasing An-

nie Powell Project”.  

 Annie Powell was a local photographer who took pictures of 

Lowell and its inhabitants at the beginning of the twentieth century.   

Included in her collection were various ethnic groups within their neigh-

borhoods. When Annie passed away 3000 of her photographs were 

found in her home, some of which have been made into posters.  Post-

ers will be displayed close to where the photographs were taken 

throughout Lowell. 

 Poster #3 depicts a tenement with a group of children on Lake-

view Avenue. St. Casimir's will display it on the interior surface of our 

parish hall exterior door enabling passersby to view it until or about No-

vember 2025 when the entire collection will be displayed downtown.  
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Lowell Folk Festival 

 St. Casimir's works very closely with the Lowell Polish Cultural Committee to prepare foods sold at 

the Lowell Folk Festival. The Cultural Committee, in  collaboration with St. Casimir's and Holy Trinity RC 

Church, works to promote Polish culture outside of Poland. Pauline Golec of the committee said the LPCC 

has been involved in the local festivals since 1974. 

 Food preparations required the use of our kitchen. Volunteers, over the course of many hours, 

made crispy rosettes and kapusta.  

 Cooked pierogies were packaged and sealed to keep warm during transport to the Polish booth on 

Market St. in Lowell. Other foods include kielbasa and kapusta. For the first time, people at the festival 

could buy all of the booth's offerings together as 

“Polish Plate” for $20. 

 

 It is a large effort with many volunteers 

cooking, moving food and other supplies to the 

festival grounds, selling food at the booth, and 

then bringing everything back to be cleaned 

and stored for next year. It is very satisfying to 

know people line up at the booth for these deli-

cious Polish treats  

 

Parade of Nations began the Lowell Folk Festi-

val on Friday, July 26th. 

 
 

• Pastor Appreciation Day 

 In June we celebrated Father Tenus with our annual Pastor Appreciation day event. Parishioners 

gathered during coffee hour to toast Father's dedication and work for our church. 

 We celebrated with a wonderful brunch type menu and gifts for Father Tenus from our ANS, Fry-

deryk Chopin Choir, and members of St. 

Casimir's. 

Janice Klimczak, Shirley Kourey, Father Tenus, Charlotte Stankiewicz. 

Paula Jones 

presents gift                         
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• School supply donation 
 Our generous school supplies donation was received graciously by our partners at Project Wish.  

With our help, 3,000 backpacks will be distributed to Lowell school children. Thank you to all parishioners 

and friends for ensuring the children of our city will have wonder-

ful new supplies to begin their school year.  Also thank you to 

Phyllis, Jacob and JoAnn for delivery service. 

 

Delicious breakfast buffet  

Father and Agnes Tenus with parish co-chairperson, 
Bob Hunt. 
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• Quirbach-Guido Wedding 
 

 On August 7, 2024 Father Tenus performed the marriage ceremony of Rachel Quirbach and Mitchel 

Guido. The ceremony took place at the Mountain Top resort in Chittendon, Vermont. 

 Rachel is the daughter of Dr. Robert and Diane Quirbach and a 

long time parishioner of St. Casimir’s. Mitch, a music teacher, is from 

New York. Mitch and Rachel met several years ago at an accordion 

festival where he was a guest jazz saxophonist. At the time, Rachel 

was a music therapy college student 

entering her junior year at Arizona 

State University. 

 The preparations for the mar-

riage – the various events at the 

venue, the red tape to allow Father 

Tenus to do the ceremony in Ver-

mont – resulted in a lovely celebra-

tion. Congratulations to the happy 

couple. 
 

 

 

• Blessing of the Backpacks 
 Father Tenus held a special 

“blessing of the backpacks” for stu-

dents heading back to school. 

 

 Before the blessing with holy water, Father Tenus commented that the backpacks will contain work 

to be done, work that's been returned, books to be studied, and tools to complete homework. Notebooks, 

pencils, pens, protractors, compasses, crayons, rules, scissors, glue sticks and other items used for school 

work will find their way in and out of these backpacks. 

 Some days, so much stuff will fill these backpacks that the student may find it difficult to walk. Other 

days, they will be light and nearly empty. But on each and every day, these backpacks represent work re-

quired of the students gathered here. And, as in every aspect of our life, we bring these before God for 

blessing at this time.  “They  (the students) stand here ready to receive your blessings and they commit 

themselves to study and learning in the school year ahead. We ask your blessing on each of them.” 

 

Sophie Kosidlo and Jimmy Kosidlo receive their blessing Pedro Gama stands among the backpacks to receive the blessing. 
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From our parishes… 
 

Holy Trinity Parish, Plantsville, CT 

 

• Happy Birthday Fr. Senior Joe! 

 

 Father Senior Joseph Krusienski celebrated his 75
th
 

birthday on June 30
th
.  At a “special meeting” after Mass, the 

parishioners of Holy Trinity surprised him with a cake to hon-

or him on this occasion.   

 

   Father Senior Krusienski blows out the candles on his birthday cake. 

 

Submitted by  

Marilyn Folcik 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

• Holy Trinity Parish Picnic 
 

 On July 14
th
, 2024, Holy Trinity in Plantsville, CT held its first annual Parish Picnic.  

While the weather did not cooperate—we were in the midst of our second heat wave of the 

year with the “feels like” temperature near 100 degrees—everyone seemed to take things in 

stride.  Attendees enjoyed hamburgers, hotdogs, baked beans, macaroni salad and chips 

as well as fellowship and camaraderie. Thanks to George and Diane Peck for organizing 

this great parish family event. 
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George and Diane Peck 

 

• Annual “Alms Box” collection  

During the annual “Alms Box” collection this 
year, the parishioners of Holy Trinity in 
Plantsville, CT were discussing where the 
collected funds would be best utilized.  It was 

brought to our attention that the veterans at 
the Rocky Hill Veterans Home 
and Hospital are always in 
need of toiletries and we de-
cided to purchase items to be 
given to the vets.  Items such 

as body wash, razors, tooth-
paste and toothbrushes, deo-
dorant and aftershave were 
purchased for both male and 
female veterans.  The items 
were delivered to the hospital 

and were received with grati-
tude.   

 Parishioners stand be-
hind the items purchased for 
our Veterans. 

 

Submitted by Marilyn Folcik 



The Messenger –Quarterly Newsletter of the Eastern Diocese — Volume 14, Issue #3, September 2024 

63 

 
National and Diocesan Events  
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Thanksgiving Raffle for Fraternalism  

in our Eastern  Diocese 
 

PNA Council 303(District 3 PNU )  Thanksgiving Raffle and Request for Your Support of our Youth 

and Diocesan Fraternalism 

 

Our Council/District continues to support our diocese.  This past Youth Retreat our District provided 

the retreat t-shirts and for the Altar Server Retreat covered the bowling cost.  The council also 

supported the diocesan-wide school supply drive this past summer.  Also, this November we will be 

helping one of our parishes sponsor a Thanksgiving Basket Drive to promote Fraternalism in our 

District/Council.  Please consider supporting this endeavor as it benefits our youth and diocese with 

Fraternal Activities. 

The Thanksgiving Raffle will take place on Sunday, November 24, 2024, immediately following the 

Thanksgiving Brunch at Blessed Trinity Parish in Fall River.  One $50.00 and two $25.00 cash prizes 

are being awarded. 

Tickets are $2.00 each, 3 for $5.00 and 7 for $10.00.  Please ask your pastor for the tickets. Your 

generous support of our District 3 fundraiser is greatly appreciated. 

Checks in payment for the Thanksgiving Raffle tickets should be made payable to “District 3 

PNU”.  Checks and ticket stubs should be returned to District 3 PNU c/o Blessed Trinity Parish, 37 

Winthrop Street, Fall River, MA 02721. 

Thank you for your help in this fund-raising effort for our District/Council. 

 

     Fraternally yours, 

     Brenda Richard 

PNA Council 303 President 
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“Know Your Faith, Grow in Christ”  

 Discipleship 2024 

 

“The Eastern Diocese Mission and Evangelism Commission exists to inspire, encourage, and support 

the local parishes to grow spiritually (Internal mission) and to equip them to share the Good News 

in practical ways in their communities (external mission).”  Growth happens as we learn more about 

our faith, spend time with Jesus in prayer and study, and then share the love of God with others in 

practical ways.   

The EDME Commission provides monthly prayer calendars, special Wednesday prayers at noon, and 

a virtual “Know and Grow” gathering on the second Thursday of each month.  In 2023  we were 

learning all about the PNCC Confession of Faith, penned by our founder and first Prime Bishop, 

Francis Hodur. In 2024 our program focuses on Christian Identity, the sources of Christian strength,  

and the challenges the believers have to face living in the world.  

We invite you and your friends to participate, so we can all “Know and Grow” together.   

Is your parish engaged in outreach to the community?  If you need some ideas, the EDME suggests 

ways in which you can do so, with a different focus each quarter of the year.  

The more we experience the light of Christ through learning, fellowship, prayer, and almsgiving, the 

more brightly our Church will shine and draw people back to the Lord.  Skeptical?  Give it a try and 

see what God will do for your Christian life and the life of your parish family. 



The Messenger –Quarterly Newsletter of the Eastern Diocese — Volume 14, Issue #3, September 2024 

72 

 



The Messenger –Quarterly Newsletter of the Eastern Diocese — Volume 14, Issue #3, September 2024 

73 

 

✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠ 
 

FROM THE CHANCERY OFFICE  
   

  A reminder 

          Our diocesan family is being asked to 

pray each Wednesday at 12 Noon for the 

intention of our parishes, our diocese, and 

our Polish National Catholic Church. 

 We also pray for healing and peace in our communities, nation and world. 

 
 

Prayers for October, November and December will be announced 
via internet to all parishes of the Eastern Diocese. 

 

We thank all parishes that participated in the collecting of school supplies in July and 

August to benefit the needy youth in our communities. Your efforts can be seen in this issue 

of The Messenger. 
 

For the months of October and November, the Mission and Evangelism Commission of the 

Eastern Diocese is encouraging parishes to hold collections of clothing and other items to 

be given to veteran organizations in our communities who aid those who defended our 

nation and now need our respectful assistance. 
 

Assignments:  

• No new assignments 

 Deacon Daviault will be spending a period of three months in residence at Savonarola Theological 

Seminary, in Scranton PA. This is a part of his preparation to be ordained to the Holy Priesthood of the 

Church. The priests of the central seniorate will provide for the needs of Saint Joseph’s Parish in Westfield. 

 Father Senior Joseph Soltysiak continues to recover from his surgery and we wish him a speedy 

and complete recovery. 
 

Bishop's Visits to Parishes: 

•  Monday, October 14 -  Bishop Paul will be in Saint Valentine’s Parish, Northampton, MA, to participate in 

the Pulaski Day celebration - Holy Mass and parade beginning at 10:00 AM. 

 

Diocesan and National Meetings: (all times are Eastern) 

• Monday, July 15 - Eastern Diocese Mission & Evangelism Commission Meeting - 6:30  

• Tuesday, October 1 - Wednesday, October 2 - National Doctrine Commission Meeting - National 

Church Center, Scranton, PA. Saturday, October 5 - Eastern Diocese Zoom Synod begins at 10:00 AM. 

• Tuesday, October 8 - P.N.C.C. Bishops’ Zoom Meeting - 1:00 PM.  
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• Wednesday, October 9 - Third Zoom meeting of the 2026 General Synod Planning Committee - 6:45 PM  

• Monday, October 21 - Wednesday, October 23 - National Mission and Evangelism Commission 

Meeting - Holy Family Parish, McKeesport, PA.  

• Monday October 28 - Wednesday, October 30 - National Liturgical Commission Meeting - National 

Church Center, Scranton, PA. 

• Tuesday, November 5 - P.N.C.C. Bishops’ Zoom Meeting - 1:00 PM.  

• Monday, November 11 - Eastern Diocese Mission and Evangelism Commission Zoom Meeting - 7:00 PM.  

• Tuesday, November 19 - P.N.C.C. Bishops’ Zoom Meeting - 1:00 PM.  

• Monday, December 9 - Eastern Diocese Mission and Evangelism Commission Zoom Meeting - 7:00 PM.  

• Tuesday, December 10- P.N.C.C. Bishops’ Zoom Meeting - 1:00 PM.  
 

Diocesan and National Liturgical Celebrations: (all times are Eastern)  

• Wednesday, October 3 - Feast of the Guardian Angels - translated  

• Friday, October 4 - Commemoration - Saint Francis of Assisi (blessing of animals)  

  sp. Bishop Joseph Tomczyk (1995)  

• Sunday, October 6 - Twenty-Seventh Sunday in Ordinary Time  

• Monday, October 7 - Solemnity of our Holy Mother of the Rosary 

• Sunday, October 13 - Solemnity of the Christian Family  

• Monday, October 14 - Columbus Day Federal Holiday  

• Friday, October 18 - Feast of Saint Luke, Evangelist  

• Saturday, October 19 - sp. Bishop Walter Slowakiewicz (1978), sp. Eugene Magyar (1968)  

• Thursday, October 24 - Feast of Saint Raphael, Archangel  

• Sunday, October 20 - Twenty-Ninth Sunday in Ordinary Time Heritage Sunday observed  

• Sunday, October 27 - Thirtieth Sunday in Ordinary Time  

• Monday, October 28 - Feast of Saints Simon & Jude, Apostles  

• Friday, November 1 - Solemnity of All Saints  

• Saturday, November 2 - Observance of All Souls 

  -sp. Bishop Stanley Bilinski (2018)  

• Sunday, November 3 - Thirty-First Sunday in Ordinary Time Daylight Savings Time ends  

• Tuesday, November 5 - Election Day - U.S.A.  

• Sunday, November 10 - Thirty-Second Sunday in Ordinary Time  

• Monday, November 11 - Veterans Day Federal Holiday  

• Sunday, November 17 - Thirty-Third Sunday in Ordinary Time  

• Thursday, November 21 - Solemnity of the Presentation of the Blessed Virgin Mary  
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• Sunday, November 24 - Solemnity of Christ the King  

• Thursday, November 28 - Thanksgiving Day Federal Holiday  

• Saturday, November 30 - Feast of Saint Andrew, Apostle  

• Sunday, December 1 - First Sunday of Advent (Cycle “C” and Year I readings begin)  

• Wednesday, December 4 - Rorate Mass may be celebrated  

• Sunday, December 8 - Second Sunday in Advent  

• Monday, December 9 - Solemnity of the Conception of the Blessed Virgin Mary (translated)  

 sp. Bishop Casimir Grotnik (2005) 

• Thursday, December 12 - Solemnity of Our Lady of Guadalupe  

• Wednesday, December 11- Rorate Mass may be celebrated  

• Sunday, December 15 - Third Sunday in Advent (Gaudete Sunday)  

• Wednesday, December 18- Rorate Mass may be celebrated  

• Saturday, December 21 - Feast of Saint Thomas, Apostle  

• Sunday, December 22 - Fourth Sunday in Advent  

• Tuesday, December 24 - Vigil of the Nativity of our Lord  

• Wednesday, December 25- Solemnity of the Nativity of our Lord  

• Thursday, December 26 - Feast of Saint Stephen, Deacon & Proto-Martyr  

• Friday, December 27 - Feast of Saint John, Apostle and Evangelist  

• Saturday, December 28 - Solemnity of the Holy Family 

 sp. Bishop John Gritenas (1928)  

• Sunday, December 29 - Solemnity of the Humble Shepherds  

 

Diocesan and National Event Schedule: (all times are Eastern)  

• Thursday, October 10 - Eastern Diocese-wide Zoom Study of Know Your Faith - Grow in Christ, “Why 

Does God Allow Suffering?” led by Father Thomas Walsh - 7:00 PM  

• Thursday, November 14 - Eastern Diocese-wide Zoom Study of Know Your Faith - Grow in Christ, 

“Present Day Dangers for Christians” led by Father Adam Piekarszewski- 7:00 PM  

• Sunday, November 24 - PNA Council 303 Thanksgiving Raffle Drawing (benefiting youth programs of 

the Eastern Diocese - Holy Cross Parish, Central Falls, RI - 10:00 AM  

• Tuesday, December 03 - Thursday, December 05 - Eastern Diocese Clergy Retreat, Mercy by the Sea 

Retreat Center, Madison, CT  

• Thursday, December 12 - Eastern Diocese-wide Zoom Study of Know Your Faith - Grow in Christ, 

“Being Christian Today” led by Father Andrew Tenus - 7:00 PM  

• Sunday, December 22 - Northeast Seniorate Candle Lighting Service - Blessed Trinity Parish, Fall 

River, MA - 4:00 PM  
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By Fr. Adam Czarnecki 
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Holy Trinity Cathedral 

166 Pearl St., Manchester, NH-03104-4236 

Rt. Rev. Paul Sobiechowski, Pastor 

(603)622-4524 

St. Joseph’s Parish 

73 Main St., Westfield, MA 01085-3189 

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak, Pastor 

(413)562-4403 

Blessed Trinity Parish 

37 Winthrop St., Fall River, MA 02721—2541 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich, Jr, Pastor 
(508)672-4854 

St. Valentine’s Parish 

127 King St., Northampton, MA 01060-3234 

Rev. Adam Czarnecki, Pastor 
(413)584-0133 

St. Casimir’s Parish 

268 Lakeview Avenue, Lowell, MA 01850-2313 

Rev. Andrzej Tenus, Pastor 
(978)453-0742 

Divine Providence Parish 

11 Silver St., Norwich, CT 06360-4731 

Rev. Christopher Rogalski, Pastor 
(860)887-2812 

Holy Cross Parish 

320 High St, Central Falls, RI 02863-3108 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich, Jr, Administrator 
(401)722-5130 

Holy Saviour Parish 

118 Prospect St., Naugatuck, CT 06770-3056 

Rev. Paul Dudek, Pastor 
(203)729-4035 

Our Saviour’s Parish 

500 Smithfield Rd., Woonsocket, RI 02895-6285 

Rev. Henryk Wos, Pastor 
(401)762-3072 

Holy Trinity Parish 

200 Summer St., Plantsville, CT 06479-1119 

Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski, Pastor 
(860)628-0736 

Holy Cross Parish 

61 Maple St., Ware, MA 01082-1545 

Rev. ,Pawel Lukaszewicz, Administrator 
(413)967-5233 

St. Casimir Parish 

240 Quinnipiac St., Wallingford, CT 01850-2313 

Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski, Administrator 
(203)294-8888 

Holy Trinity Parish 

68 Lake St., Webster, MA 01570-2160 

Rev. Henryk Wos, Administrator 
(508)-943-0608 / (401)-762-3072 

St. John the Baptist Parish 

23 Golway St., Manchester, CT 06042-2016 

Rev. Adam Piekarzewski-Pastor 
(860)643-5906 

Holy Mother of the Rosary Parish 

26 Bell St., Chicopee, MA 01013-3002 

Rev. Pawel Lukaszewicz, Pastor 

(413)592-2032 

St. Joseph’s Parish 

1300 Stratford Rd., Stratford, CT 06615-7639 

Rev. Thomas Walsh, Pastor 

 (203 377-9901) 

Holy Name of Jesus Parish 

15 Thayer St., South Deerfield, MA 01373-1136 

Rev. Robert Koerber, Pastor 

(413)665-2129  /  (413)530-8575 

 

Parishes of the Eastern Diocese 

Diocesan Chaplains 

Mission & Evangelism Commission 

Rev. Robert Koerber  

Scouting Commission 

Rev. Adam Czarnecki 

Ladies Adoration of the Most Blessed Sacrament  

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak 

United Choirs 

Rev. Pawel Lukaszewicz 

Polish National Union of America (Spojnia) District 3 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

Youth Commission 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

School of Christian Living 

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak 

Deacon Program 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

 

Young Men's Society of the  Resurrection 

Rev. Thomas Walsh 

Lay Ministries  

Rev. Adam Czarnecki 
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Controller: Rt. Rev. Bp. Paul Sobiechowski 
 

• 2024 THE MESSENGER deadline for articles: 
 

 

Winter issue: November 23 

 
 

 

 

The e-mail address to send articles is:  

woshenryk@gmail.com 

All issues of THE MESSENGER are available on  

diocesan website: 

 http://www.easterndiocesepncc.org, or through the 

smart phone app “Eastern Diocese PNCC.” 

    The quality and style of this newsletter de-

pends upon your cooperation. It is also a great 

way to let others know about our church, parishes 

and people. We look forward to your contribu-

tions! 

 

 

 

Our diocesan family is being asked to 

pray the “prayer selected for the 

month” and the “Our Father” prayer 

found in the in the PNCC Prayer Book 

each Wednesday at 12 Noon. 

 

During the month of October  let us pray that God may heal the sick, 

comfort the dying, give safety to travelers, free those unjustly deprived 

of liberty, and help those who suffer because of poverty, falsehood, hun-

ger and disease. 
 

Almighty and eternal God, our Merciful Father, give strength to the 

weary and new courage to all who have lost heart. Hear the prayers of 

all who call upon You in any trouble that they may have the joy of 

receiving Your grace in their need. May we become instruments of 

Your love and mercy in this world. 

We ask this through Christ our Lord. Amen. 
 

Our Father, Who art in heaven, hallowed be Thy Name; Thy kingdom come, 

Thy will be done on earth as it is in heaven. Give us this day our daily bread, 

and forgive us our trespasses as we forgive those who trespass against us, 

and lead us not into temptation but deliver us from evil. Amen.  

Prayers for the following months will be announced via internet  

(PNCC Eastern Diocese Mission and Evangelism Commission) 

http://www.easterndiocesepncc.org,

